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August 4, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

Enclosed for the Council’s review and approval is proposed legislation that would amend portions of the King County Code pertaining to the costs of electronic payments. The purpose of the amendments are twofold:  (1) to authorize additional County departments or agencies to absorb the costs associated with electronic payments rather than pass them on to the customer; and (2) to ensure that the County’s Code is in alignment with recently adopted State law changes that limit the type of costs that may be charged for processing electronic payments. 

RCW 36.29.190 authorizes counties to accept various forms of electronic payments and requires that customers bear the costs of electronic payments unless the county legislative authority determines it is in the best interests of the county to absorb those costs. Costs associated with the payment of property taxes or any other tax payment must be paid by the taxpayer and may not be absorbed by the County.  
The 2016 Washington State legislature amended RCW 36.29.190 and if the customer must pay the costs for processing electronic payments, they may not exceed the direct costs that would be incurred by the County to accept a specific form of electronic payment. This change means that County departments and agencies would not be permitted to charge additional “convenience” costs or “surcharges” to customers that exceeded the actual transaction processing costs of an electronic payment, unless authorized by a different state law. This proposed ordinance amends the County Code to ensure compliance with state law.
In June 2015, we transmitted a motion and a report responding to a proviso in Council Ordinance 17941 that requested a report on updated policies and procedures for fees involving electronic payments. A review of the report has not yet been scheduled for a meeting of the Council’s Budget and Fiscal Management Committee because the intent was to consider the report and the amended ordinance together during the review of the upcoming
2017-18 Executive Proposed biennial budget. This approach for reviewing the report and the ordinance was agreed upon in consultation with Council staff in mid-2015.
The Finance and Business Operations Division updated an Executive Policy regarding the acceptance of electronic payments which became effective March 3, 2016. The policy reiterates that any department or agency proposing to absorb costs associated with electronic payment fees must receive Council approval. The policy also describes criteria for evaluating whether a department or agency should be allowed to absorb costs associated with electronic payment processing fees. One or more of these criteria were applied to the various electronic payment applications listed in the enclosed ordinance.
Thank you for your consideration of this request which supports the financial stewardship goal in King County’s Strategic Plan. If you have any questions, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division at 206-263-9254.
Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff 

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office 

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive
   Services (DES)
Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, DES
